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CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, the Parks and Economic Development Committee meeting of August 4,2005
will come to order. In attendance today, we have Vice-Chair of the Committee Charmaine Tavares. We
have members in attendance, Mr. Mateo, Ms. Anderson, and Mr. Carroll. Thank you for being here,
members. Also in attendance, we have from our staff, we have Shelly Espeleta; we have Pauline
Martins, Committee Secretary; and David Raatz, who is also assisting today. In addition, from
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Administration, we have Deputy Director of Parks Mr. John Buck, Mr. Dave DeLeon, who's Senior
Executive Assistant to the Office of the Mayor. We have J. D. Kim, Deputy Corporation Counsel. And
in the audience, as a resource person for the only item that we have on this agenda, we have Avery
Chumbley from Wailuku Agribusiness Company to answer any questions that the Committee members
may have. Before we entertain testimony, I would ask that all people who have cell phones, please tum
them to the silent mode or tum them off completely so that we can avoid disturbance.

PED-13

APPROVING THE ACQUISITION OF REAL
AGRIBUSINESS CO., INC. (WAIHEE BALL PARK)

PROPERTY

FROM

WAILUKU

(C.c. No. 05-236)

CHAIR JOHNSON: In addition, we only have just the one item, Parks and Economic Development Committee
No. 13. So I'll give a brief description of the item that is on our agenda. We have the item, which is for
consideration in approving the acquisition of real property from Wailuku Agribusiness Company,
Incorporated, also known as the Waihee Ball Park. We are in receipt of County Communication
No. 05-236 from the Mayor transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "APPROVING THE
ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY AT WAILUKU, MAUl, HAWAII PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015 (B), MAUl COUNTY CODE". The purpose of the proposed resolution is to
authorize the Director of Finance or his designated representative to purchase the Waihee Ball Park (at
the comer of Kahekili Highway and Halewaiu Road) for $449,000. So that is the description of the item
on our agenda. At this point, I would entertain public testimony and because we have another rather
lengthy meeting that will continue on at 3 o'clock, in today's meeting, I am limiting testimony to only
three minutes with an additional minute to conclude. So at this time, members, if there's no objection, I
will have our first testifier come forward. That would be Ms. Mary Cochran. She will be testifying as
an individual and she will be followed by Ms. Jan Yagi Buen. If you could please, Ms. Cochran, state
your name for the record. Thank you .

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

MS. COCHRAN: My name is Mary Cochran. I am a resident ofMaui and I'm speaking for myself, as a
resident and as a member of the State Board of Education, to support this resolution for the acquisition
of this ballpark for a couple of reasons. Number one, it is the only ballpark in that particular area.
Number two, it's open ... wide open spaces. But number three, as a board member, I do have a concern
because Waihee Elementary right now is just growing in leaps and bounds. We don't have enough
classrooms and whatever. The field in back of the school has been designated as a playfield/playground
but in less than two years, I foresee the portables to house the students that will be going there. So, and
then Waihee Ball Park, my understanding is that in case of an evacuation, that is the point where the
children would go as the evacuation point for pick-Up. So for those reasons, I really support the
resolution and I'm really ... urn ... asking this, the committee and its members, to please support the
resolution. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Are there any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you
very much, Mary.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: If! could ask Marya question?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, Councilmember Mateo. Please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Ms. Cochran, good afternoon. I just wanted to follow up on your
number three reason for your support of the playfield acquisition is because twofold. One is that
eventually the youngsters will need a playfield because existing playfield in back of the school will
ultimately be used-MS. COCHRAN: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --for portables.
MS. COCHRAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And second, that it is also designated as an evacuation site-MS. COCHRAN: Evacuation, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --for the school kids.
MS. COCHRAN: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You know, just because we are looking at a large price tag, is the Department
of Education in any way able to help in sharing costs-MS. COCHRAN: Of course not.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --should the acquisition be ...
MS. COCHRAN: Of course not.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Of course not?
MS. COCHRAN: No, our budget is so very restricted, number one. But number two, you would think that the
County would owe it to its children to at least provide a spot where, in case of an emergency, that they
would have a place to go.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Uh-huh.
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MS. COCHRAN: Very frankly, no.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you. And I appreciate your frankness because I think it's about
time DOE starts sharing responsibilities. Thank you, ma'am.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Councilmember Mateo. Jan Yagi Buen and she will be followed by Wendell
Molina.
MS. BUEN: Madam Chair and Committee members of Parks and Recreation Committee, I had faxed over to
your office the testimony. However, I made a couple of changes and I'll come to that when I get there.
(NOTE: Ms. Martins is distributing her revised testimony.) Okay. Oh, she's giving out the revised
testimony. My name is Jan Yagi Buen and I'm a resident ofWaihee, Maui. I've ... my family and I
have been living there since 1951, a long time. I am also the President of the Waihee Community
Association. I'm testifying as a private citizen in support. I strongly support this resolution for the
County of Maui to purchase the Waihee Ball Park. For many years, as far as I can remember, going to
Waihee School, that park has been used by the community, the children, and the families. I sure hate to
see this park be lost and be sold to a private developer or someone else. We don't have any ballparks in
that area. The only one close to Waihee would be at the Paukukalo Hawaiian Homes. With
developments coming up, population growing in that area, isn't it inevitable that we are gonna see
growth. We don't have any other park (ballpark) for the kids to play in. So I ask the committee to look
at this very carefully. This price that I hear it's at $449,000. You may think it's high but I think it's
something worthwhile. It's a steal, to me, for the community to have a ballpark. The kids use it at ...
for the school; the church uses it; everybody in the community; and then the neighbors around in other
developments will be able to use it if this is a County park. So I ask this committee and the entire
Council to adopt this resolution and ... uh ... so that the Finance Director can move forward and to
purchase the property. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Jan. I really appreciate your testimony. Any questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you. And the last person who is signed up to testify is Mr. Wendell
Molina.
MR. MOLINA: Hi, my name is Wendell Molina. I'm a resident ofWaihee, Maui. My dad lived there from
1925. They was born and raised. For all of our life, all the community has been using this park and we
like that open space, not only for us but for the children of the school because there's no playground.
We're growing so fast, it's unreal. Not only the school, get the church. When we have functions, we use
this as a parking area. We have people from other communities--when baseball season comes in--there's
not enough parks for the children to practice. They come and they use our park and we don't mind.
That's for the children. And most of all, last of all, the fire and rescue uses that park as a pit stop. When
people are stuck in the valley or out in Kahakuloa, that is where the helicopter lands to pick up firemen
and bring back wounded people. That is the closest area as far as for safety--for the community and for
the people and the tourists.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Is that your complete testimony?
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MR. MOLINA: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: All right. Thank you very much.
MR. MOLINA: You're welcome.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much. And we do
have one additional gentleman who signed up to testify--Glenn G. Au.
MR. AU: Hello, my name is Glenn G. Au. I'm here as an appointed Kalaiwa from the Waiehu community. My
counterpart hasn't told me to mention his name so no name is mentioned. I was listening to all the
people that spoke here and I'm very interested. Whoever's selling this property does not have clear title.
We're in the process of probate for some land in the Waihee Dairy that used to belong to Princess
Victoria Kamamalu, and that land hasn't gone through any probate. For that matter, that whole section
out there is all Kamamalu land. She was my great grandmother's first cousin. So if you do what you
want to do, that's your choice; but there's a cloud on the title. The land on lao Valley has been
challenged also. They have a quiet settlement on that. I don't know who Wailuku Sugar is or what they
are from, but wherever they got their title from is subject to question and will be challenged. I don't like
Wailuku Sugar because they are stealing two million gallons of water through my family property in
Waikapu. And that gentleman right there, I don't want him to look at, is the man that's in charge of that
area. He was my wife's friend at one time but I don't want to disturb him. I'm not gonna mention his
name. I'm not here for my waste of time. I'm here for a purpose. We need a park but whatever
happened to Sokan. They were supposed to give the community a golf course and help the community
in making something valid for whatever purpose. I don't know who was on the committee at that time
but they got the development put together, but the young man who ran that Sokan at the time had
problems. Then his father passed away and he had more problems. Then he sold out to a group of
people for maybe $4 million, give or take a few million. But the agreement in that agreement of sale
was for them to continue the Sokan commitment to develop the community for the needs of
Mr. Molina's father (Manuel) who wants to have a golf course. The problem with being isolated out
there is traffic. We need CDBG funds to widen the road because we are taxpayers and we are not
getting taxed. We're getting more taxed for every time. Every time you build a home out there, the
taxes go up. I got seven acres of land in Pukalani. That's about $1.4 million assessed value. Can you
see what happened to a piece ofland that's available like that? You're getting it at a steal (open land,
open space) but you gotta do it now before the political ramifications.
MS. ESPELET A: Three minutes.
MR. AU: Well if anybody wants to talk to me, I have all the information and facts and there's gonna be a
challenge to the title of that piece of property now that I know about it. I was Cost of Government
Commissioner with Mayor Lingle at the time. But now, I'm just a private citizen and I'm trying to keep
from disturbing more people than I have already. Thank you.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Au. Are there any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, that concludes
our final testifier of the day. Are there any other individuals in the audience who wish to testify on this
subject? Seeing none, ifthere's no objection, I will close public testimony on this item for today.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No objection.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And there is written testimony that we have received. So without objection, that
will also be received into the record.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No objection.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you .
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, at this time, I would like to have Mr. DeLeon, who ... uh ... or Mr. Buck,
whichever of you would like to kind of give a brief overview as to why this issue is coming forward and
perhaps answer some of the questions of the members. Thank you, Mr. DeLeon.
MR. DELEON: Thank you, Madam Chairman. Good afternoon, members.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Good afternoon.
MR. DELEON: There's three basic questions I tried to answer in this little note. It was ... urn ... why this
acquisition at this time? Basically, this is ... uh ... the funding for this acquisition was driven by the
choice of Wailuku Agribusiness to liquidate some of its Maui assets, or most of its Maui assets. The
acquisition was listed among several that were covered by the same appropriation. It's called the
Central Maui land acquisition in the ... urn ... I think it was the '04 Budget ... or the '05 Budget.
Because the majority of these dealt with land ... uh ... road remnants and a reconfiguration of
Waikapu, Public Works was taking ... uh ... was given the responsibility for running this project. Over
in March, it became obvious that we've ... to us that nothing had been done about Waihee. So the
Mayor asked me to pick up the ... urn ... that responsibility at that time. And since then, we've gotten
the appraisal and we've done the title search. The funding is ... uh ... capital improvement project so
it's good until the end of the year but the owner asked that we complete this transaction by July ... and
then, they have since given us an extension to the end of September to complete the deal. So the
question is ... uh ... why this particular property? Why would we buy this property? Well it's been a
County park for at least 25 years that we can find in record and, you know, and the ... if you talk to
people from the area, they'll say it's more like 45 years or 50 years, that it's been a park. The leases that
Maui County has had on this property have long since expired but the property owners generously
allowed us to continue using it as a park until now. The property is perfectly situated to serve its
purpose, right at the entrance of the community. It has, you know, a baseball diamond, basketball courts,
a barbecue pit, and restrooms. Mostly it's 1.8 acres of grass, flat and very useable for any kind of sport.
The question on the price is ... urn ... when we approached the Wailuku Agribusiness in March to start
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negotiations, the company offered us a proposed sales agreement. This is the same sales agreement that
I gave the committee or the Council and that agreement gave a price of $449,000. That price was based
on a market appraisal done by the seller, I believe, last year. We have since conducted our own appraisal
from ... um ... using the services of Paradise Appraisals and ... um ... , which put the price at
... um ... the current market price as of May ofthis year at $650,000. That was the price set on
"highest and best use". It would not be the price for "park" per se. It would be for say ... um ... an
affordable housing project. That ... um ... and also, you know, if you look at the property and see
where it's located, you could see somebody buying that property and sitting on it for ten years and
turning it into a mini-mart, a gas station, or a shopping center. With the growth in that community, with
Hawaiian Homelands on one side and Agricultural subdivisions on the other, all growing in that area, the
demand for this ... for that kind of facility will be apparent in a few years. So our appraisal reflects
what ... um ... if we were to go out in the market right now and condemn this property and say we're
taking it, this is what we believe we would have to pay. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. DeLeon. Before we open it up to questions, did you have any
comments, Mr. Buck, on the acquisition of this particular property? I'm sure you are going to get asked
the question about who maintains this.
MR. BUCK: As far as I've been working for the County (almost 20 years), the Parks Department one way or
another has been responsible for the maintenance ofthis park. So the acquisition of this park wouldn't
really impact our Department at any time because we have been maintaining it. The park is highly used
by the community for many sports and many other functions, you know, get-togethers and things like
that but one ofthe things that we've gotta remember is that the ... uh ... we have Waiehu Kou that's
expanding out in that area. Unfortunately, when Hawaiian Homes, when they build housing, there's no
requirement to provide park space; so we have a lot of young families who are moving into Waihee
Kou [sic], the Hawaiian Homes area, and this is the park that they go to to participate in some of the
functions like sports, along with it being in a landing zone for the Fire Department, and an evacuation
site for the school. The school does, at times, bring the kids down to use the facilities to participate in
physical activities.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Buck. The Chair would also like to recognize Councilmember
Kane. Although not a member of the committee, he is in attendance. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, at this point, are there any questions that you have based on any of the
information that you've been given? I'll open it up to members first. Member Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. Well let me just start with a couple questions for
Mr. Buck. Hawaiian Homelands, they don't have any park assessment fee or anything like that and
they're not required to put in a park. Is that ... that's also true with all the Ag subdivisions that are
going up in this area also--correct?
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MR. BUCK: I can answer to the Hawaiian Homelands because we're having the same issue up in Kula, the
project going up in Kula. They are going to build something like 800 homes and there's no park plan up
there. As far as the Wailuku Ag subdivisions, they are required to do some sort of park assessment and I
can't give you the details right now because I'm not up to it. I don't know if Councilmember Tavares
has that information. I do know that the Wailuku Country Estates has dedicated a park to the County.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And that satisfies their park assessment-MR. BUCK: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --in total?
MR. BUCK: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So do you know of any projects in this area--since we've had the park
assessment fee--that have paid into the park assessment fund?
MR. BUCK: I'm not aware of any projects right now that have paid. I do know there's a few on the books and
they've been corning towards, talking to us about what their park assessment has required of them to get
their building permits and the SMA and all that.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: And would you know if we have any funds, and what the total might be in
the park assessment fund for this district?
MR. BUCK: I can get that information but I don't have it on me. There is some funds for the WailukulKahului
District, yes.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Do you know that ... has it been earmarked for anything?
MR. BUCK: Right now, I'm not able to answer that question. I would have to find out that information
because I don't have it in front of me, because I do know that we're doing some projects in all the
districts and we are using some park assessment funds. So I would need to get back to our CIP
Coordinator.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Okay, thank you. I have a question about the appraisal?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And would that be for Mr. DeLeon?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think so. He's probably the one who is the most familiar with it.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Please, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: When you say "highest and best use", that would mean a change in
zoning would have to be effectuated in order to realize the highest and best use?
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MR. DELEON: Not in this case, I don't believe. It's "interim" so they could build single family houses on
interim and it was based on single family houses, the price was.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well maybe then Corp. Counsel needs to answer this. It's my
understanding that interim would allow one house.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Do you need a minute, Mr. Kim?
MR. KIM: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And it's also designated park. So in order to ... urn ... they would need
a community plan amendment. Does anyone know what the State district classification might be?
MR. KIM: The State classification is ...
MR. DELEON: No, it's urban.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It is urban?
MR. DELEON: It's in urban, yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: While you're looking that up, Mr. Kim, did you have any other questions, Councilmember
Anderson? Or any ...
MR. DELEON: You know, I ...
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: I do but ...
MR. DELEON: I would like to try to respond to this thing about the community plan, however.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Please, proceed.
MR. DELEON: We are in the process of ... urn ... I mean we offered to buy the property for park use. Now if
we don't buy the property for park use and somebody decides to put houses on it, I think it would be
hard pressed to apply the community plan. I mean ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: What do you mean "to apply the community plan"? The law applies the
community plan.
MR. DELEON: Well if ... the law cannot hold somebody from the use of their property.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, but they would have to get a community plan amendment. You know,
it's designated in the community plan-MR. DELEON: Well ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --for the intended use.
MR. DELEON: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And the intended use is for park.
MR. DELEON: And if you don't give 'em the community plan amendment then they will end up with no use
of their property and we get to keep the property for no costs.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: I'm just trying to see--I mean it seems, the price to me seems high. It's
less than two acres. And ... and you know, if you're saying that the price is based on "highest and best
use", the highest and best use has to be determined based on what the zoning allows. And the zoning
allows--as far as I can see--one house ... and that's questionable with the park designation.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Kim is looking that up, so are there ... do you have any other questions?
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: I'll wait until I get an answer.
CHAIR JOHNSON: All right.
MR. KIM: Yeah ... urn ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Kim, do you have a response?
MR. KIM: Yes. Under Section 19.02.030, permitted property uses under interim zoning (Chapter 19), "one
family dwelling; provided, that no such dwelling shall be constructed on any lot having an area of less
than six thousand square feet and a minimum frontage for such lots shall be not less than sixty feet". So
we would have to go through some measurements and you would have to ...
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Well, it's two acres so-MR. KIM: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: --obviously, they could get one house; but I'm not even sure they could do
that without getting the community plan amendment.
MR. KIM: Well the community plan does say park.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right, and you can't build a house in park. So in order to get ... to do
anything, you have to have the state classification, the zoning, and the community plan designation has
to be consistent. So that's why I question this "highest and best use" for the property. As it exists right
now, I don't see any use other than park. And yeah, if they sell it, whoever they sell it to is gonna have
to come to the Council; get a change in zoning; and get a community plan amendment. And that will
cost time and money, and I doubt that the ... you know, I'm not saying that we shouldn't buy it.
Of course we should, you know, keep this as a park. The community plan says that it's supposed to be a
park. I'm just questioning the value that's being placed on it. I'll yield.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any other questions by members? Councilmember Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. And Mr. DeLeon, I'm just gonna ask the
question that's kinda like ... uh ... you know, a thousand readers wanted to ask and never did. In
Administration's negotiations with the landowner, you know, your scenario of the events that occurred
strictly involve ... uh ... primarily tells us that you started the negotiation and the company
representative just gave you this number and said this is the value of the land. Did you ask for a
donation of the property?
MR. DELEON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And the response from the landowner?
MR. DELEON: It was "no".
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Was "no"? So after 25-30 years of community use, there was still no interest
in one, reducing their ... urn ... amount that they're requesting, the full 49?
MR. DELEON: Their answer was emphatic.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, we also have in attendance Mr. Chumbley if any of you would care to question
directly because it's difficult sometimes for Mr. DeLeon to respond when it's the landowner.
Councilmember Kane, you have a question?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair, and thank you for allowing me to participate in this
committee meeting although I am not a member of the committee. I have, I guess, a clarification
question with Mr. DeLeon, if! may proceed?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, certainly.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. Mr. DeLeon, I'm sorry. When did you folks start discussions for
acquisition of this park?
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MR. DELEON: In March.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: There was no prior discussion with respects to this park or the Waiehu Beach
Park? No discussions at all?
MR. DELEON: I don't know anything about the Waiehu Beach Park.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay.
MR. DELEON: And to answer your question, "to my knowledge, there was no earlier attempt by the previous
person who was in charge of this to do that".
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Are you aware that there was a point in time when Wailuku Agribusiness
Company did provide a package price for both Waihee Ball Park and Waiehu Beach Park-MR. DELEON: No, I'm not.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --for $95,000?
MR. DELEON: No, that was never on the table when I was talking to them.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. And I am stil1100king, Madam Chair, but I believe that was something
that was formally submitted to then-Chair Nishiki ofthe Land Use Committee. I believe it was last
term. It might be not--I do have a copy of something that's not dated, so I'm not gonna use this as
something that is dated and I can tum in but ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Just to give clarification, the whole consideration of all the items in one-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Package.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --consideration actually came to our committee. So there are minutes on it. We did, I
believe, send forward a resolution but it was prior ... and perhaps Mr. Chumbley would have that
information, but it was presented in an entire package as part of a consideration. So this committee did
encourage the dialogue to be ongoing and I don't recall if the full Council just simply did not put the
total amount in the budget or there was some reason for that not moving forward at that time; but I know
that those items were discussed in this committee ... (end of tape, start 1B) . .. and I think it was not the
past term but the previous term.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair. And again, I don't know when the term was, so that's
why I was inquiring as if the Administration knew, and thank you for your comments. It talks about, in
the resolution itself, Mr. DeLeon, that the Director of Finance did the actual negotiations and agreed
upon the price to bring forward to the Council for approval.
MR. DELEON: The Director of Finance is knowledgeable of the topic but I did the work.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. And I'm just reading the ... one, two, three, four, the fifth "whereas",
where it says, "WHEREAS, the Director of Finance has negotiated a proposed purchase price of
$449,000". So that's not accurate?
MR. DELEON: I was working in his stead.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And you're not within the Department of Finance, so you're in the Office of the
Mayor?
MR. DELEON: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So shouldn't we have a resolution that accurately depicts the occurrence of how
we arrived here.
MR. DELEON: Oh ...
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And I don't mean to nitpick member ... uh ... I mean, Chair. We just, you
know, it's difficult enough that we are sitting here swallowing a big nut for a park that is very important
to this community. You know, and it's nothing personal against the president or the company itself. We
are talking business. It makes it very difficult when we ... I mean this is kind of hardball business and I
guess that's the way business works; but going from a package deal of $95,000 for two parks to
$449,000 for one park in a span of three, four, or five years, you know, hardly is for me, I don't ... it's a
very difficult proposition. And given, I think, what Member Anderson has brought forward regarding
the inconsistencies in the land use designations, you know, I find it highly improbable that there's gonna
be any ability to develop on this property in the future. But be that as it may ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Councilmember Kane, if you would like Mr. Chumbley to come forward and ask any
questions as to the time frame or, you know, what this was part of, we still have that opportunity if you
so choose?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Actually, no. I prefer not to call Mr. Chumbley forward.
CHAIR JOHNSON: That's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I think it's just, you know, it comes down to Administration is asking for us to,
you know, the number is on the table. It's an up or down. I don't think we have the power to negotiate
with the landowner. It's something that the Administration has the authority to do and this is the number
that they came up with. So you know, in the end, it's just gonna come down to an up or down. And my
... unless the President (on behalf of the company) is able to tell us now that there's another dollar
amount that could be talked about in this committee. But ifhe is not willing to do that or able to do that,
then I have no, you know, I have no need for myself anyway. I won't speak on any other person's
behalf.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: And the only way that we would do that is to ask him.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No, no. I understand that, so. And I'm not a member, so I am just, you know, I
put it on the table. If Mr. Chumbley is able to let this body know that he is able to consider another price
less than that, then maybe that's something we can talk about. But if this is the ... ifit is what it is, then
we just decide and we go from there, and live with our decision. Thank you for letting me ask questions,
Ms. Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Do any of the committee members want to ask that question of
Mr. Chumbley? Councilmember Carroll, do you wish to have Mr. Chumbley? If there's no objection,
would Mr. Chumbley please come to the podium?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Welcome, Mr. Chumbley.
MR. CHUMBLEY: Good afternoon. Good afternoon, Chairperson and Council members.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I have a question and obviously there is a big increase in the price ofthat.
Would you be willing to reconsider the purchase price?
MR. CHUMBLEY: Unfortunately, I am not able to reconsider the acquisition price on this piece of property
based on the sequence of events that took place, which required us to do a fair market appraisal on the
property. Wailuku Agribusiness Company, Inc. does have minority shareholders and once that appraisal
was done on the property, then I'm bound by that and it would be a breach of fiduciary responsibility to
those shareholders if we lowered the price below market value at that point.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: That's all then. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And ... urn ... before recognizing Councilmember Kane, because I know that
you've been before my committee before, could you recall exactly when it was that we had the first
discussion where this was part of the larger package?
MR. CHUMBLEY: In the year 2002.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much. Councilmember Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. If Mr. Chumbley can help us understand because the concluded
"as-is" market value was $650,000 according to this and because there was a negotiated price of
$449,000 ... uh ... with respects to the fiduciary responsibility that you have as the officer, what
process would there be available to this body for reconsideration of what number we have before us
today? Is there a process that is available by going back to your shareholders and having a
reconsideration being that this is for a greater public purpose and a public good, and ... uh ... I guess a
gesture of goodwill ifthere's no other way I can put it, Mr. Chumbley?
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MR. CHUMBLEY: I think first I want to say that Wailuku Sugar (Wailuku Agribusiness) has been a very
generous contributor to the community for well over 142 years. I can think back on numerous occasions
where land and other assets have been donated to the community in the gesture of goodwill. This
particular piece of property was under a lease agreement to the County of Maui for decades, as
previously discussed. I was able to locate the most current lease which was executed then by Mayor
Cravalho in 1979. That lease was for 15 years and expired then in 19--excuse me, 1974 was the first
lease for 15 years. That lease expired in 1989. At that time, we did not catch it and the County did not
catch it until 1995 when I submitted to then-Mayor Lingle an extension (10-year extension) ofthat lease
from 1989 to 1999. We executed the lease and delivered it to Corp. Counsel at that time. It doesn't
appear that the lease was ever executed or recorded. So the County has been using that property in
essence since 1984 as a carryover tenant without any fonner lease in place. That exposes us to
tremendous liability and exposure by itself, even though the County still continued to occupy it and
maintain it. When we looked at the valuation of this property and trying to package together numerous
other pieces, we brought a proposal to the County in 2002, which included the Waihee Ball Park,
Waiehu Ball Park, and several other remnant parcels including various roadways. I think, at that time,
we had proposed a very favorable acquisition price as a package. This particular property was the only
one of that package that there's been this much action on to date, three years later. The other road lots,
many of which are going to be donated to the County, still have not been conveyed to the County. The
Waiehu Ball Park and this was packaged together separately then and that didn't proceed. When we had
discussions with the Administration about the procedures under which we would do the conveyance, it
was identified that we would need to get an appraisal. When that appraisal was done, the valuation was
detennined based on the County zoning, which is urban interim. The community plan designation was
park and in our appraiser's opinion, the highest and best use was developer park credits, where a
developer could possibly buy this park from Wailuku Agribusiness and then tum around and donate it to
the County for park credits. Under the urban interim zoning, Corporation Counsel Kim has identified
that you can build a single family home. And with this particular zoning in place, a landowner could
apply for a building pennit. The County obviously would say there's not consistency between the
community plan and the zoning. The zoning allows a single family home. They would be told you have
to go and apply for a community plan amendment. A landowner would come forward, apply for that
community plan amendment, and it would be before you. Most likely, the committee (the Council)
would deny the community plan amendment for a single family residence. Thereby, leaving the
landowner in a situation where the County is not allowing the landowner to use their property for the
legal purpose, which is a single family home. So at that point, a landowner would have a claim against
the County for a taking, which could result in the County having to condemn the property and pay fair
market value. Based on our appraiser, the fair market value is $449,000. Mr. DeLeon has identified that
a second appraisal was done, which had a higher value of close to $650,000.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Does that answer your question, Councilmember Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yes. And so just for clarity, there was an appraisal price of $449,000 versus it
being described as a negotiated price? And I'm sorry if! missed that.

- 15-

PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

August 4, 2005

MR. CHUMBLEY: We held finn that the price for acquisition was the appraisal value, so that was the
negotiated price.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: $449,000?
MR. CHUMBLEY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Chumbley.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Avery.
MR. CHUMBLEY: You're welcome.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I do appreciate your participation.
MR. CHUMBLEY: No problem.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there any other questions for Mr. Chumbley? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Thank you. You know, I think it's questionable, Mr. Chumbley, as to
whether or not there could be a claim of a taking because it's a longstanding existing use as a park and if
someone were to buy it knowing that and knowing that it's designated as park, they would have
economic use of the land by leasing it back to the County. The same thing as a park credit. So I'm
wondering why we don't have a copy of ... uh ... did you bring a copy of your appraisal? I would like
to see that ... because all we have is the County's appraisal.
MR. CHUMBLEY: No, I don't.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You don't have it? Did you submit it to the County?
MR. CHUMBLEY: I don't believe we did.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Well you're asking us to give you the value that's in this appraisal, we
should have a copy of it.
MR. CHUMBLEY: I don't recall ifit was transmitted to the Public Works Director at that time or not. I have
no immediate knowledge of that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. DeLeon, can you answer?
MR. DELEON: Their appraisal is not relevant. Our appraisal is what's relevant. That's the current market
value.
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COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Well I disagree with that too, and that's not my question. My question is,
we're being asked to pay the appraised value that Mr. Chumbley received so we should have the
appraisal in front of us, if we are making an informed decision. Mr. Chumbley, are there any other
negotiations that you may have ongoing with the County Administration?
MR. CHUMBLEY: With respect to-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Anything.
MR. CHUMBLEY: --this park?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Anything.
MR. CHUMBLEY: Yes, there are.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Can you explain why in the agreement, attached to this request, that you
are asking to reserve the right for watercourse easements across this property?
MR. CHUMBLEY: I believe that those are the typical form of language reservations that deal with surface
water sheeting (flow of water) across property. Now, that may not be as relevant as it had been to us in
the past, given the fact that the area immediately around this park has been urbanized and appropriate
drainage has been put into place, but that is generally standard language in our sales contracts.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: So where it says, "including the right to construct, maintain, operate,
repair, or remove improvements in connection with said easements and together with such rights-of-way
for ingress and egress shall be reasonably necessary in connection wherewith", there is ...
MR. CHUMBLEY: Are you referring to a draft deed or a closing agreement?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I'm just referring to the deed (the warranty deed) that is attached to the
resolution for acquisition.
MR. CHUMBLEY: I would need to have my attorney respond to you with the specific legalities why that
particular language may be in the draft deed.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, okay. Maybe we can ask our Corp. Counsel to read that paragraph
because I just want to make sure that there's not gonna be any kind of surface water, ditch, or you know
... um ...
MR. CHUMBLEY: We do not have any intention of having any kind of water system improvements--ditch, or
a flume, or any apparatuses as such for water system on that property.
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COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Okay. That's good to know. And I would just like to make sure that this
language would not allow that. It's on Page 3 of the warranty deed attached to the resolution. Are you
at liberty to at least give us maybe topics of discussion that you are negotiating with the Administration?
MR. CHUMBLEY: Various land issues. Various water issues.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: And would any of those be in any way related to this?
MR. CHUMBLEY: No, they're not.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chumbley.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Councilmember Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. And just again for clarification, Mr. Chumbley, the package
was sent in 2002. Mr. DeLeon stated that they had no knowledge of that or have not had any discussions
until March of this year. Can you recall any discussions prior to that regarding this package? Or did it
just kind of go away between 2002 and 2005?
MR. DELEON: Could I ... urn ... ?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. DeLeon would like to respond.
MR. DELEON: Mr. Kane, what I said was "I had no knowledge of it".
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I understand that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: That's fine. No.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So that's why I'm asking ... that's why the question is being directed at
Mr. Chumbley since ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: No, that's fine. And ... and do you know, Mr. Chumbley?
MR. CHUMBLEY: I can answer that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Can you respond?
MR. CHUMBLEY: The original package was submitted to then-Finance Director Wes Lo and Mayor Apana. It
sat in Finance Department and Corp. Counsel, I believe, for sometime. There was no action on it. There
was an election. Mayor Apana was replaced by Mayor Arakawa. I did have some subsequent
discussions with Mayor Arakawa about the acquisition of this along with other remnant parcels and
other parcels of land and various other issues or the next year and half to two years.

- 18-

PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

August 4, 2005

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you very much. I have no further questions.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And Avery, I believe, during one budget cycle, there was a general proposal as part
of a larger land acquisition including some of these remnants. Is that correct?
MR. CHUMBLEY: That's correct, Madam Chair. In fact, it came to your committee and I testified before the
committee, and I think your committee adopted that package, too-CHAIR JOHNSON: We did.
MR. CHUMBLEY: --and sent it off Budget.
CHAIR JOHNSON: We adopted it and then also I recall--I think it was in the Council Budget--there was a
second occasion where this had come up and I don't believe we funded it. It was another land
acquisition.
MR. CHUMBLEY: Yeah. It was a much larger package-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. CHUMBLEY: --of parcels and a much higher dollar value.
CHAIR JOHNSON: But it included, I believe ...
MR. CHUMBLEY: I think that this was embedded in it, yes, within the aggregate number.
CHAIR JOHNSON: That's my recollection.
MR. CHUMBLEY: Uh-huh.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And then we did not fund that.
MR. CHUMBLEY: That's correct.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much. Any further questions? Thank you very much, Avery, for
being here. Members, are there any further questions? No further questions? The Chair's
recommendation, at this time, is that the committee adopt the resolution and send it on for approval by
the full Council and it would also include filing of this particular communication.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Second.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: It's been moved by Councilmember Carroll, seconded by Councilmember Tavares. Is
there any additional discussion?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes--oh, I'm sorry.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Bob.
CHAIR JOHNSON: First of all, I'll ask Bob. Did you have any comments since you were the maker ofthe
motion?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: I will defer to Councilmember Tavares.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Yes, Councilmember Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes. Thank you, Madam Chair. I have some memory ofwhat--as foggy as it is--of
what occurred in the past regarding the packages that were presented by Wailuku Agribusiness to the
County. And my recollection of the discussions and subsequent action or inaction is not pleasant
because I think the need and the benefits to the community were put aside and something else took over.
And if you want to call it politics, call it politics. But at that time, this body (whatever the body was at
that time, and I was part of that body) did not feel that it should go forward for whatever that reason was
at the time. So now here we are years later, we have the proposal before us for a park that we have been
using and the community has been using for eons and we either buy it or we stand to have to put up with
another process. I think part of it was outlined by Mr. Chumbley. If--and I am just speaking as a private
citizen--ifI were sitting on a jury and a case came to me where a landowner is suing the County for lack
of use of his land (knowing what has transpired over the years, where the County had not one
opportunity but probably three or four opportunities to purchase this land), I mean it's not gonna hold
up, just for me. I'm gonna be very sympathetic to the landowner. We have had parcels in the past that
we have had excellent deals because of the economic climate of the time and comes to mind a strip that
we bought over by Waiehu Beach Park, which we got for a song and the owner took a licking on the
price difference (what he paid for it and what we paid for it). So sometimes it balances out. But at this
point in time, I am going to support this even though I don't particularly care for the price. We either do
it now or we're gonna pay more later and we just gotta--like we say sometimes--bite the bullet and take
advantage of the fact that the offer is available. So I would be supporting the purchase and I will be
supporting the resolution for the purchase of this property at this time. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Councilmember Tavares. Councilmember Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: Thank you, Chair. I will also be supporting the acquisition. I would like,
however--between now and first reading--to get a copy of the appraisal report and you know ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair?
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh, I'm sorry. You're not done?
CHAIR JOHNSON: And ... and you're asking for a copy of the appraisal report from Mr. Chumbley?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes. Because that's the price we're paying and I would like to see it. And
you know, it doesn't matter that there's one for ... the County had done for 650. To me, it doesn't
matter. I would like to see that appraisal report only for my own edification because that's what we're
paying and I would like to make an informed decision; but I will be supporting the purchase.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair will attempt, ifit is available from Mr. Chumbley, to obtain a copy of that
report.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Councilmember Tavares?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh, I'm sorry. I'm sorry to interrupt you, Ms. Anderson. I thought you were done.
Regarding the appraisals--which I forgot to add in on there--when we have done or when the County is
considering purchasing anything, the County sets forth and hires the appraiser ... because too often it's
been the seller is going to pay for the appraisal. This doesn't sound right and we, I think, are bound by
the appraisal that is provided with the County dollars. And to me, it doesn't matter what the other
appraisal said. What matters to me is the appraisal that we commission says $650,000. If the price had
been $600,000, we would be thrilled because we're getting it for less than market value. Ifwe were to
go in and condemn the land in the condemnation process, we still have to use fair market value from an
appraiser that we hire. So we're right back at the appraiser that we have to listen to is the one we paid
for, not the one that somebody else paid for that has a special interest. The County hiring an appraiser
... a firm is to represent the County's interest, not a special interest. It could have gone the other way,
too. Their in-house or the appraisal they paid for might have come out that it was $800,000 and they
could insist then that we use their appraisal? I don't think so. We're gonna go buy what we paid for and
who we hired and what they presented to us. So, you know, I ... I know it's a curiosity to figure out
where this dollar amount came from but I don't think it has any bearing on this particular issue.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair would agree. But you know, because it's being asked for by a committee
member, I will--ifit's available--I will certainly try to make that available to Councilmember Anderson
or anyone else that would care to look at that appraisal because I think that while our appraiser did a
little bit different analyses and came up with a slightly different figure, there's also the passage oftime.
Councilmember Anderson?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The passage of time?
CHAIR JOHNSON: From the time that the original appraisal was done by Mr. Chumbley.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And when was that done? Do you know?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Chumbley, that--I believe--was done approximately two years ago?
MR. CHUMBLEY: I believe about 18 months ago.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Chumbley's was done 18 months ago.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: So in 18 months, it's gone up $200,000. So the reason I want to see the
appraisal report, Madam Chairman, is I want to see the difference for my own edification because if, you
know ... urn ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: And ... and ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: This appraisal report--just because the County paid for it--may be wrong.
I have one other question, if I may?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And that's with Corporation Counsel. We've had a lot of discussion today
about lack of clear title on land in this area. Have you read the title (the warranty deed) which isn't
necessarily a clear title? Could you make a comment on that, Mr. Kim?
MR. KIM: Before we enter ... uh ... when we entered the negotiations and came up with the purchase
agreement, they had to come up with a title search. And Title Guaranty did the title search, and we are
satisfied that the title is clear.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You consider a warranty deed as clear title?
MR. KIM: In this case.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: In this case?
MR. KIM: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And should this be challenged in court--after the County's already
purchased it and it's found not to have clear title--what position would that put the County in?
MR. KIM: We would go after the insurer of the title.
COUNCILMEMBERANDERSON: The insurer of the title, which is Title Guaranty?
MR. KIM: I believe so.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Would have to pay the County?
MR. KIM: We would ask them for indemnification.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, without objection, Mr. Chumbley would also ... would you object ifhe
addressed that question?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, I don't think it's necessary.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Councilmember Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. I will be supporting the acquisition of the
Waihee Ball Park. I guess I am a little disappointed with the price tag that's attached to this purchase,
and I would hope that shareholders would really have the opportunity to take a look at the public good
that this special community has in its use for decades of this particular property. However, I guess we
blew it when we never really acted to begin with for God knows what reason, and I hope it wasn't a
political reason. However, Chairman, I will be supporting your recommendation and I am ready for the
question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. And the Chair thanks the members. I know that we're getting ready for our next
meeting, which will also go on for a while. But I just want to thank the members for attending today
and also Mr. Chumbley for shedding some light on this. The Chair also agrees that sometimes when we
look in hindsight, we have no clue as to why we did what because it seemed like a good idea at the time.
But a number of times, we have really blown it and it is what it is right now. This is the point in time
and I would just respectfully ask that the members please support this measure so that it can move
forward to the full Council. So now I'll call for the question if there's no further comments or questions.
Seeing none. All those in favor, please signify by saying "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Mateo, Anderson, and Carroll, Vice-Chair
Tavares, and Chair Johnson.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

None.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPT RESOLUTION AND FILE COMMUNICATION.

CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair votes "aye" so it will be carried forward unanimously to the full Council
for their consideration. Is there any further business, Staff? Are there any announcements ... other than
our 3 o'clock meeting (the reconvening of our Human Services Committee meeting)? Seeing none.
Thank you, members, for your attendance; and thank you, Administration, for being here. This meeting
is adjourned.
ADJOURN: 2:32 p.m.
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